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 FOR YOUR INFORMATION 
by Mayor Laila Riazi  

 

Call 301-789-8009 to contact the Mayor.  The Mayor’s door at the Community Center is open to visitors on Monday evenings from 
7:30  to 9:30 PM, except holidays or if otherwise posted. 

Hello Cheverly Neighbors and Friends, 
 

In a place of gratitude. 
As the days get shorter and colder, we are all called to be in a 
place of gratitude for what we have and for the people in our 
lives. May this Thanksgiving find you well. May we be gen-
erous of spirit with each other and find ways to uplift, include, 
and engage in both our words and deeds.  
I hope to see you soon and to regularly hear from you. The 
Mayor’s office door is open, and I welcome your calls and 
texts. Until then—be Cheverly connected and Cheverly in-
spired! 
 

Cheverly and the 2020 Census—we need to be counted—
there is a great way to help! 
We are working with the County to host a Census Kickoff 
meeting in the next couple of months to form a 2020 Census 
Complete Count Committee here in Cheverly. Please stay 
connected for a date and time and plan to attend. We will 
need eight to ten (more would be lovely) residents to serve on 
the committee. The 2020 Census is quickly approaching, and 
Prince George’s County has stepped up to enroll municipali-
ties in helping reach a complete count. This effort is critically 
important. If undercounted, our County is at risk of losing an 
estimated $18,250 per person of program resources and sup-
ports over ten years. Quoting from the County “As you know, 
every ten years, the U.S. Census Bureau counts each resident 
in the United States.  The outcome of the Census directly im-
pacts Prince George’s County residents through congressional 
representation, redistricting, business and economic develop-
ment, and federally funded programs such as the Supple-
mental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), Children’s 

Health Insurance Program (CHIP), and Women and Infant 
and Children (WIC).  Thus, participation from every Prince 
Georgian is imperative to ensure our community is not under-
counted.” You don’t have to wait for the meeting to contact 
me with your interest! 
 

A few words on leaves. 
It’s that time of year! Be sure to save the enclosed Public 
Works Department Leaf Pickup Schedule. Important: your 
order in the pickup schedule has likely changed! Due to resi-
dent feedback, addresses usually scheduled last in the timeline 
have been brought forward in the calendar and vice versa. 
Weekly News and Announcements will list the leaf schedule 
for the next week, and the schedule is easily accessed under 
the Public Works tab of the Town Website (www.cheverly-
md.gov). Also, please take care not to rake in branches, 
stones, or other debris when raking your leaves to the curb, as 
these items can severely damage equipment and interrupt the 
pickup schedule for everyone! Do remember leaves cannot be 
placed in plastic bags for pickup! If you have new neighbors, 
please introduce them to the process and let them know to 
look forward to ordering leaf mulch in the spring. 
 

Continued concern regarding behavioral health care facil-
ity/addiction recovery proposal. 
Last month I shared that Walden Sierra and Pyramid Health 
Care were reviewing their proposal to locate a behavioral 
health/addiction recovery center in Cheverly. Their concerns 
involved their project timeline versus the timeline the Town 
outlined to ensure Mayor and Council consideration and com-
munity engagement and review of the proposed project. Wal-
den Sierra had assured us that they would be back in touch 
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Call 301-789-8009 to contact the Mayor.  The Mayor’s door at the Community Center is open to visitors on Monday evenings from 
7:30  to 9:30 PM, except holidays or if otherwise posted. 

Mayor’s Corner 
 
 

Hello Cheverly Neighbors and Friends—Thank you for helping keep each other safe!  
 

It appears our individual and collective actions may be flattening the curve, but this is NOT over. COVID-19 continues to pose a 
serious threat to public health and both the State of Maryland and Prince George’s County are continuing to operate under a State of 
Emergency.  
 
 
 

Physical distancing and staying home as much as possible is helping.  
Let’s Keep it Up—Let’s Not Give in to COVID-19 Fatigue! 

 

 
When you MUST go out, please COVER YOUR FACE and continue to  

PRACTICE PHYSICAL DISTANCING by maintaining at least six (6) to eight (8) feet between you and others (outside of those 
who live with you). 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

27 April 2020 
Understanding your COVID-19 protections and accessing support—please reach out!  
 

I have heard from residents who are facing financial hardship and having difficulty accessing resources and 
support. If you are unable to pay your bills, I encourage you to make contact with your landlord, your mort-
gage servicer, credit card company, etc. Many companies are standing ready to help. This financial situation is  



not your fault, and you do not have to go through this alone. If you are having trouble connecting or need a 
hand, reach out to me, and I will do my best to assist and partner with our county, state, and federal elected 
leaders to meet your needs. 
 

Planning for COVID-19 impact on the Town of Cheverly—we need to take this seriously. 
 

State officials are predicting a $2.8 billion loss in Maryland’s general fund revenue for just this fiscal year, 
and Prince George’s County forecasts a $134 million drop in revenues. The Town of Cheverly will not 
escape the financial impact of COVID-19. When Cheverly residents and businesses suffer losses and our 
county and state lose funding, the Town is hit hard as well. We are deep into our FY21 budget process. From 
everything we’ve seen, the effects of COVID-19 will impact both our current and FY21 budget. As part of our 
budget process, our Town Administrator outlined a “best-estimate” of impact across a half a dozen revenue 
sources that could result in close to a $500,000 loss in revenue for FY21. Cheverly’s fiscal year runs July to 
June, and the Mayor and Council will vote on the FY21 budget at the June 11 Town Meeting.    
 
We are fortunate that our past Mayor and Councils built up a healthy fund balance, as we will need to draw 
upon some of these resources to help us continue to provide excellent services and plan through this next fis-
cal year. As we built out staffing in all departments in FY20 (a decidedly good thing), our operating expenses 
correspondingly increased. The list of projects in our draft budget—from audiovisual upgrades, to replacing 
the air conditioning in the gym, building a stone “Cheverly” sign to mark the entrance to the Old 4th Ward, 
fulfilling our commitment to building a new Public Works facility, and building a Cheverly Dog Park—
represents governmental and community needs and wants. Still, the truth is that we can’t afford to do all we 
planned. If we regard this next budget as “business as usual,” we will dive so deeply into our fund balance as 
to leave us vulnerable for what could well be a tough FY22. 
 

So, what does this say about property taxes? 
 

My last year on Council (FY19), we lowered the single-family property tax rate from 54 to 51 cents for every 
100 dollars of assessed value. We were in a sound financial position, and at .51, we could responsibly budget 
to provide excellent services and tackle needed projects. In FY20, we maintained the .51 rate to be prepared 
for increased staffing and project goals.  
 

Considering the uncertainly of the financial situation leading into FY21, Mayor and Council voted to continue 
to hold the single-family tax rate steady at .51.  As most property assessments increased, maintaining the rate 
at .51 will yield the Town an additional $174,375 in revenue—meaning we will exceed constant yield. As a 
result, homeowners will experience an approximate $70 increase in the Cheverly portion of their property tax-
es (or around $6 per month).  
 

I would have loved to have lowered our tax rate again this year, but the potential budget situation before us is 
serious. I believe the Council is coming to an agreement to postpone most projects, and I am advocating a hir-
ing freeze across departments for FY21. I aim to cut close to $1M from the draft budget and still fund some 
critical needs. We must take steps to become “shovel ready” for replacing the Public Works building, as our 
PW staff both deserve and need better working conditions. Residents of Cheverly Station deserve to have the 
Town newsletter delivered to their mailboxes, just the same as every other Cheverly resident, instead of 
stacked in the hallway. We must fund the removal, planting, and maintenance of trees. We have a list of 
“priority” trees that need cut or pruned due to hazard and decay; residents need access to a consulting arborist, 
and; we have fallen behind to a troubling degree on replacing trees lost to age, disease, and zealous removal. 
With every corner plagued by “water woes,” we need to invest money in consulting an engineer to help us de-
velop sustainable approaches. Thankfully, we have some road money to spend from FY20. We are also seek-
ing opportunities, as by partnering with M-NCPPC to try to acquire land and fund and build a Cheverly Dog 
Park, something we otherwise could not afford. 
 

I welcome your budget questions and your thoughts on approaching this next fiscal year. Thanks to the “can-
do” spirit of our staff and the support of community, we’ve shown before just how well Cheverly can meet 
this challenge. Together, we will come out the other side stronger. 
 

Bring me your budget questions! Connect—text, phone, email, and virtual office hours.  
 

As always, and especially during this time, please reach out. I am almost always available by text or call at 
202-258-6167, and you can email me at mayor@cheverly-md.gov. I welcome your call and will do my best to 
address your concerns or get back to you with information. I am hosting virtual office hours from  



 

(7:30-9:00 pm) via Zoom. If you are ever in a situation where you do not hear back from me, please do reach 
out again or call the Town office, 301-773-8360, so that I can ensure that we connect. Thank you to those who 
have started  joining us at work sessions and meetings. I encourage your continued involvement by video and 
phone. It feels good to have community in the room, even if it is virtual. Be Cheverly connected and Cheverly 
inspired! 
 

Connect with health, food, and financial and legal assistance programs. 
 

•    Go to http://health.mypgc.us/coronavirus for an updated list of information and resources. 
•    County Coronavirus Hotline: https://www.princegeorgescountymd.gov/1717/Medical-Assistance-Program 
or call (301) 883-6627 
•    Food Assistance, updated daily by the Food Equity Council: http://pgcfec.org/multimedia/latest-news/
item/66-food-assistance-resources-for-residents-impacted-by-covid-19.html 
•    Food Assistance in Spanish: https://docs.google.com/document/
d/1ehw8Gkz1xQNphpVGueApUCFvnddGactw241sUYBSECA/edit 
•    Immigrants lacking a social security number may be eligible for support through the CASA Solidarity 
Fund. Learn more by contacting Jorge Benitez at jbenitez@wearecasa.org. 
•    Employ Prince George’s COVID-19 hourly employee relief fund. Note: you do not need a social security 
number to apply. https://employpgedge.com. 
•    Housing Initiative Partnership – financial counseling, eviction counseling, and more. http://hiphomes.org/
wp/covid-19-resources-for-maryland-residents. 
•    Maryland Department of Labor’s BEACON One-Stop Unemployment Insurance System https://
beacon.labor.maryland.gov/beacon/claimant-page.html. 
 
 

As a resident, you have essential protections during the State of Emergency in Maryland. 
 

•    Utilities: electric, gas, water, sewage, phone, cable TV, and internet service providers are prohibited from 
shutting off residential service or charging residential late fees.  
•    Maryland courts are prohibited from moving forward with a foreclosure or ordering the eviction of any 
tenant who can show that their failure to pay rent was the results of COVID-19, or because they are diagnosed 
with, or under investigation for, COVID-19. 
•    All licenses (including driver’s licenses), permits, registrations, and other authorizations that would expire, 
are extended under the Governor’s order. 
•    There is no waiting period to file for unemployment in Maryland, and you can file for full or partial unem-
ployment for a number of COVID-19 related reasons. Businesses are also eligible for COVID-19 assistance 
https://govstatus.egov.com/md-coronavirus-business. 
•    The Maryland Health Benefit Exchange is establishing a special enrollment period through Maryland 
Health Connection specifically for the coronavirus (through June 15). 
 

More information on many of these topics can be accessed through https://governor.maryland.gov/
marylandunites  

In an effort to keep our Town connected during this pandemic we are 
including upcoming events in this Newsletter.  Please note we may 
need to cancel these events due to ongoing changes and updates with 
COVID-19.    

 

Don’t Forget to Check Your Mail for Your Ballot! 
  
Due to the COVID-19 state of emergency, the June 2 presidential primary election 
will be conducted principally by mail.  This means that all registered voters eligi-
ble to vote in these elections will receive a ballot by mail, which will include a 
postage-prepaid return envelope.  
 

You can find out more at https://www.marylandattorneygeneral.gov/Pages/votingFAQ.aspx#4 



Town Hall 301.773.8360 Monday - Friday, 9 AM - 5 PM 

Police Department     

Emergency 911   

Non-Emergency 301.352.1200   

Administrative Office 301.341.1055 Monday – Friday, 9AM - 5 PM 
Saturdays, 8 AM - 4 PM 

Public Works 301.773.2666 Monday - Friday, 7:30 AM - 4 PM 

Coronavirus (COVID-19) Updates are ONGOING  
 

How to get current information 
Visit the town of Cheverly website (www.cheverly.gov ) for more resources and information regarding COVID-
19.  Also please sign up for the News and Announcements emails.  
 

We are also sharing information via Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/Town-of-Cheverly-MD-100731471406679.  
To receive our CodeRed notification, subscribe at  https://public.coderedweb.com/CNE/en-US/BF05350699FE.  As always 
you can contact each department by the phone numbers listed below. 
 

We ask that Town residents be patient regarding these matters and during these unprecedented times while the 
Town continues to strive to provide the essential function of services for our community. 
 

Thank you for your help and cooperation during this social distancing time. Guidance and recommendations 
are changing rapidly. We will provide updates as they are provided from state and local health officials. If you 
need to contact the departments, please see hours of operation and phone numbers below. 
 

Please know, closing the building does not mean closing the Town. Town Staff look forward to serving you! 



TOWN OF CHEVERLY NOTICE 
OF A PROPSED 

REAL PROPERTY TAX INCREASE 
 

The Mayor and Council of the Town of Cheverly 
proposes to increase real property taxes. 
 
1. For the tax year beginning July 1, 2020, the 

estimated real property assessable base will 
increase by 5% from $684,995,238 to 
$719,186,376. 

 
2. If the Town of Cheverly maintains the current tax 

rate of $.51 per $100 of assessment, real property 
revenues will increase by 5% resulting in 
$174,375 of new real property tax revenues. 

 
3.   In order to fully offset the effect of increasing 
assessments, the real property tax rate should be 
reduced to $.4858, the constant yield tax rate. 
 
4.   The Town is considering not reducing its real 
property tax rate enough to fully offset increasing 
assessments. The Town proposes to adopt a real 
property tax rate of $.51 per $100 of assessment.  This 
tax rate is 5% higher than the constant yield tax rate 
and will generate $174,375 in additional property tax 
revenues. 
 
A public hearing on the proposed real property tax 
rate increase will be held at 7:30PM on May 7, 2020 
at Cheverly Town Hall. 
 
The hearing is open to the public, and public 
testimony is encouraged. 
 
Persons with questions regarding this hearing may 
call (301)773-8360 for further information. 
 
If on May 7, 2020, Governor Hogan’s Stay at Home 
order is still in effect, the meeting will be held by 
Zoom web conference.  Participants in the web 
conference will be recognized by the moderator of the 
meeting and unmuted to have the opportunity to 
speak.  
 
https://zoom.us/j/95293951831?
pwd=dTE4WkFUdmFoMnI3RGFiYVJWRkJadz09 
 
Password: 533982 
 
Or iPhone one-tap :  
US: +16465588656,,95293951831#  or 
+13126266799,,95293951831#  
 
Or Telephone: 
     +1 301 715 8592  

Meeting Agendas are updated on the 
website:  www.cheverly-md.gov and 
virtual meeting information will be 
posted online in News & 
Announcements.  If you have 
questions, please call the  Town Hall.   
 
 

Town Meeting  broadcast LIVE on 
Cable 71 & Fios 35.  Re-broadcast 
everyday at 12:00 noon, 6:00 pm and 
10:00 pm.   
 
Votes are unanimous unless otherwise 
noted 
 

ACTIONS TAKEN 
 

Special  Worksession - April 16 
CM= Council Member 
 
 Motion CM Watson to Exceed 

Constant Yield by remaining at our 
current Tax Rate of .51 cents.  Second 
by CM Munyeneh and  approved 
unanimously by all Councilmembers 
present.  CM Garcia was not present 
at the vote.  

___________________________________________ 
 

Ethics Commission 
 
Meetings will be held at 6:00 pm on the 
first Wednesday of every other month 
unless something urgent 
arises. Tentatively the next meeting is 
scheduled on June 3, 2020  at 6:00 pm.    
If you need to file a complaint with the 
Ethics Commission, you may drop it off 
in person at Town Hall or email it to  
ethicscomplaints@cheverly-md.gov.   
 

 

In an effort to keep our Town con-
nected during this pandemic we are 
including upcoming events in this 
Newsletter.  Please note we may need 
to cancel these events due to ongoing 
changes and updates with COVID-19.    



Cheverly’s Mass Notification System is here!  
CodeRED allows residents to receive emergency alerts via text, email, or phone call. Upon signing up for the service, users 
can create a Managed Account, which allows the user to create a username and password and control the following: 

Users can also perform a quick signup however, doing so would require the user to call CodeRED’s customer service line in 
order to make any changes to the account. 
 

Users are required to have either a residential or business address, within the Cheverly limits, in order to sign up for an ac-
count. The system supports multiple addresses, phone numbers, and emails.  
In order to start receiving alerts, residents can sign up using any of the following ways: 

By going to the Police Department’s website and clicking on  
 
By going to https://public.coderedweb.com/CNE/en-US/BF05350699FE 
By scanning the following QR code with your smart phone or tablet:  

Anyone who would like assistance signing up for 
alerts can stop by the Cheverly Police Department, 
Tuesdays and Thursdays, between 5 PM and 7 PM. 

TELEPHONE NUMBERS – 
  Police Emergency     9-1-1 
   Police Non-Emergency     (301) 352-1200 
  Cheverly Police Headquarters   (301) 341-1055 
  (7am – 7pm  Mon-Fri—Sat 8am - 4pm ) 
  Cheverly Photo Enforcement   (240) 770-7641 

Method alerts are received: 
 Via text message 
 Via email 
 Via phone call 

Types of alerts received: 
Emergency Alerts (Mandatory) 
General Alerts (Optional) 
Weather Alerts (Optional, as provid-
ed by the National Weather Service) 

Crime Report for March 2020 
*Note that all addresses are in Hundred Blocks 
3/1/2020 1607 Hrs 5800 Dewey St Assault (Domestic) (x2) Assault (Domestic) (x2) 
3/3/2020 0615 Hrs 3100 63rd Ave Assault (Aggravated) Assault (Aggravated) 

3/8/2020 1100 Hrs 5800 Annapolis Rd Assault (Domestic - Fire-
arm) 

Assault (Domestic - Fire-
arm) 

3/8/2020 2000 Hrs 5600 Landover Rd Auto Theft Auto Theft 
3/13/2020 1940 Hrs 6500 Landover Rd Assault (Domestic) Assault (Domestic) 

3/14/2020 1953 Hrs 6000 Arbor St Citizen Robbery 
(Attempted) 

Citizen Robbery 
(Attempted) 

3/16/2020 1857 Hrs Landover Rd @ Hospital 
Dr Assault (Domestic) Assault (Domestic) 

3/25/2020 1531 Hrs 6300 Landover Rd Assault (Domestic) Assault (Domestic) 
3/26/2020 0530 Hrs 5800 Annapolis Rd Theft (Less than $100) Theft (Less than $100) 
3/26/2020 1830 Hrs 6500 Landover Rd Theft (Shoplifting) Theft (Shoplifting) 
3/31/2020 1447 Hrs 6400 Landover Assault (Domestic) Assault (Domestic) 



Report Street Light Problems to Pepco 
If you are having any problems with street lights, they are out, blinking on and off, etc…, you 
can contact Pepco directly.  Go to www.pepco.com, go to Outages, and click on Report a 
Street Light Outage.  Then you will be asked for either the address or pole 
number.  It will then come to a map showing the street lights in the area, click 
on the street light you wish to report, and last they will ask you for some infor-
mation about the light and your contact information. 

Or Scan  >>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>> 

 
TEMPORARY TRASH/YARD WASTE/ RECYCLING SCHEDULE 

 

To support public health and safety of residents and employees, as well as further promote social distancing of 
Town employees, the Town of Cheverly will be temporarily changing trash collection to ONCE per 
week. Bulk trash pick-up is temporarily suspended until further notice. Yard waste and recycling collection 
will continue as regularly scheduled at this time. Please note that this change in service is being made to en-
hance the social distancing of Public Works employees. This is an attempt to protect employees and to allow 
for the continuation of sanitation collection services.  

Effective Monday, March 30, 2020 and Until Further Notice: 

Monday -Trash Collection – East Side / Yard Waste – Town-Wide 
Tuesday -Trash Collection – West Side 
Wednesday - Recycling Collection – Town-Wide 
Thursday - No Services 
Friday - No Services 
 

The Department of Public Works is focusing on trying to maintain the essential service of sanitation collection 
and protecting the employees who provide that service. The department will maintain the schedule outlined 
above until further notice, and for as long as the department can maintain crews for collection. Please under-
stand that the department is working on a skeleton crew and is unable to provide other services at this time. 
 

*Please note that the following services are temporarily suspended until further notice: bulk trash pick-up, ap-
pliance pick-up, mulch delivery, tree planting, recycling bin sales, rain barrel sales, compost bin sales, pay-
ments for past services, and all other services provided by Public Works. 

 

RECYCLING  & TRASH  TOTALS  
March 2020 
  
 
 

Recycling             38.62TNS ($27 per ton) 
Yard Waste                       29.27TNS ($25 per ton) 
Refuse                             156.94TNS ($59 per ton) 
 
 

Recycling + Yard Waste    =    67.89    =  30.196% Percentage  
Total Tonnage.                        224.83        diverted from landfill  
 

Total Landfill Tipping Fee Savings for Diverted Materials = $2,231.02 
9 Appliances 









 

Fees and Fines 
 

Please remember, all fees associated with vehicle release, and late fees related to fines, subsequent to the 
state of emergency, have been waived in an effort to alleviate any need to visit the police department and all 
undue burden to our stakeholders. In the event that any resident experience difficulty with any fees or fines, 
they should email me directly at policechief@cheverlypolice.org and expect a response directly from me 
within 48 hours.  
 

TIPS@CheverlyPolice.org 
 

Tips@CheverlyPolice.Org is an email address that residents can use to send non-emergency tips or infor-
mation to the department. Our investigators are constantly working to investigate criminal cases in which our 
residents have been victimized. In most cases, leads are obtained with help of residents who reported some-
thing that just didn’t feel right. If you feel that someone or something is out of place and have information, 
photographs or video, and just don’t want to call, please, send us an email.   
 

Coffee Conference with the Chief 
 

Hearing from and maintaining open communication with our community are two integral pieces to 21st centu-
ry policing. While we must maintain social distancing, communication remains intact. Please join me by con-
ference call, rather than in-person for coffee, May 18th from 4pm to 6pm and May 20th from 9am to 11am. 
Residents can join by calling 267-930-4000 and entering participant ID 826 596 536. If you prefer something 
more private, call the station and we can arrange for a one on one call.  
As I have mentioned before, I value community feedback and want you all to know that without it, it is diffi-
cult to evaluate our personnel and our department. As always, I can be reached at jtowers@cheverlypolice.org 
or policechief@cheverly-md.gov.  

 
 
One team, One mission, Team Cheverly!  
 
 
 

Message from the Chief 
Jarod J. Towers 

  (policechief@cheverly-md.gov) 



Community Bulletin Board 

CHEVERLY DAY 
NOTICE RE: CHEVERLY DAY 

2020 
 

Cheverly Day is a celebration of fun, community spir-
it, and togetherness. Unfortunately, in light of the cur-
rent events, it is the togetherness that poses a problem. 
We are sad that we will not be able to celebrate 
Cheverly Day this year. We are designing a special 
Cheverly Day 2020 t-shirt which we will sell through-
out the rest of the year.  
 

The Cheverly Day Team will continue to meet, virtu-
ally, as we plan for the celebration of Cheverly’s 90th 
Anniversary. Cheverly Day 2021will take place on 
May 15, starting with a parade and ending with fire-
works. Start your parade planning with your family, 
friends, neighbors, and/or groups now. We hope to 
make it one for the record books.  
 

To show our support, and so you don’t forget about 
us, the Cheverly Day Team will be volunteering 

around town at events and fundraisers sponsored by 
other community organizations. If you see one of us in 
our red t-shirt, let us know if you have an idea that 
you would like to help bring to life for our anniversary 
celebration in 2021.  
 
 

 
Cheverly Boys and Girls Club  

 

Sadly, due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, we 
must inform you that there will be no baseball or tee 
ball season this year. 
 

We appreciate your understanding and we began pro-
cessing refunds on April 13th to all players who were 
registered.  The refund was returned to whatever form 
of payment you used when registering.  If you have 
not received your refund, please contact baseball com-
missioner Larry Fry at Larry.Fry.CBGC@gmail.com 
 

Thank you and we hope to be able to have soccer this 
fall. 
 

As a result of COVID-19, Town Hall is closed. However, we will continue 
to process Building Permits.  

The Town's Code states that the erection, construction, alteration, or repair of any building or structure or 
the excavation therefor (except as provided below), or of any wall or fence, or of any artificial pond, pool 
or lake; or install or replace gutters, leaders and downspouts, drainage lines, private sidewalks, driveways, 
awnings or canopies, outdoor electronic broadcasting and receiving equipment, satellite dishes, carports, 
slabs, outside handrails, outside storage sheds, concrete or asphalt or brick (or combinations thereof) pati-
os or paved areas of more than one hundred fifty (150) square feet, or undertake any other construction, 
alteration, repair, DEMOLITION, installation or replacement work requiring a Prince George’s County 
building permit* unless such person shall first make application to and obtain a permit for such work from 
the town.  
 

(*The Town of Cheverly requires a town building permit for all fences or barriers regardless of height, 
even if the county does not issue one.)  
 

Please email your approved Prince George’s County Permit, County Application and Site Plan to co-
decompliance@cheverly-md.gov for review. Code Compliance will verify the information and then for-
ward it to the Town Clerk. The Town Clerk will inform you of the permit fee payable to the Town of 
Cheverly via check or money order. Once payment is received you will receive your Town of Cheverly 
Permit electronically. You will need to display the permit in a prominent location so it can be easily 
viewed.  
 

To expedite the process, you may drop off your payment in the box in front of Town Hall labeled PER-
MITS. Code Compliance will check the box Mondays, Tuesdays, Thursdays, and Fridays between the 
hours of 8:00 am and 12:00 pm. Please contact Code Compliance to confirm they have received your per-
mit fee: work can only begin after you have received your permit from the town.  
 

Please feel free to contact Code Compliance at (240) 770-7647 or Town Hall directly at (301) 773-8360 
with any questions.  
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Cheverly Village 
 

How Are You Doing? 
 

What about your family? 
How can we help? These 
are questions we have al-
ways asked Cheverly Vil-
lage members, and now we 
are asking our volunteers as 
well. During the COVID-
19 emergency we—like 

many other Cheverly residents—have stepped up the 
frequency of those questions and we are responding 
with specific actions when necessary. 
 

Twenty Village “Check-in Project” volunteers are 
making regular, sometimes daily, phone calls to  

Village members to check on their wellbeing and en-
courage their full compliance with the state-wide stay-
at-home order. The volunteers assure members that 
they are not alone and that their medications and gro-
ceries can still be delivered to them in safe, no-contact 
ways. A shared spreadsheet and map help the Village 
ensure that all members are being reached. 
 

The Village has found new ways to do other things, 
too. Team planning meetings now take place on 
Zoom. So do volunteer training sessions and the Vil-
lage’s book club gatherings. We are trying to figure 
out how to move the “Scrabble and Games” sessions 
to some online tool (any ideas? 
 

While the Village’s most requested service, transpor-
tation to appointments, is severely curtailed, our sec-
ond-most favorite service, tech support, is blooming. 
Tech volunteers have set up the tools to keep track of 
the Check-in calls, and they are providing one-on-one 
help to members unfamiliar with how to use the Zoom 
app. They are also helping all volunteers get signed 
onto our new website platform, which will offer great-
er opportunities for connection. 
While the Village’s bi-monthly Tea Parties and our 
occasional potlucks have been suspended, we are en-
joying a weekly “Virtual Happy Hour” on Fridays at 5 
pm. Reminders are sent to members and volunteers. If 
you are neither yet and would like to make social iso-
lation less isolating by joining us as a guest, let us 
know and we will make sure you get an invitation to 
this friendly Zoom event. 
 

Please call or write us to find out how to be member, a 
volunteer, or a supporter of Cheverly Village: 240 770 
1033 or Village@CheverlyVillage.org. 
 

-- Teresa Williams and Diane La Voy­ 

Cheverly Green  
Infrastructure Committee  

 

May Monthly Meeting 
Date: Monday, May 4, 2020 

7:30-9:30 p.m., Large Conference Room,  
Cheverly Community Center 

 

Or virtually via Zoom, watch for announcements on 
the Cheverly town website 
 

Monthly meeting to report progress on Cheverly 
greening efforts and plan next steps and new initia-
tives. In implementing the Cheverly Green Infrastruc-
ture Plan, your Cheverly Green Infrastructure Com-
mittee is working on projects in education, planning, 
and research. 
 

All are welcome to join us! Contact shei-
la.salo@gmail.com for a copy of the meeting agenda. 
 

GREEN @ HOME -- A Springtime of Ironies 
 

In this time of uncertainty, the birds are nesting in our 
trees and blooms are marching towards fruiting time. 
On your daily walks does it seem as though the green 
colors strike your eyes with particular force this year? 
Have you noticed that the sky is clearer? Less burning 
of fossil fuels -- fewer vehicles on the roads and 
closed factories -- means less air pollution. This is a 
temporary change that has been noticed in many plac-
es around the world. It shows what we could expect if 
carbon emissions radically decreased.   
 

Speaking of walks, at this writing the town’s trails are  
open, and the spring flora and fauna are awaiting your 
discoveries. There is much to see even if you walk 
only on the sidewalks. You may have seen the nature 
diary we’ve been posting, and you can report your 
finds as well. Enjoy Cheverly’s nature, keep your dis-
tance, and stay safe. 

 
Cheverly United Methodist Church 

 

Vacation Bible School 
 

Monday thru Friday  
June 22-26 

 

6-8 p.m. 
5:30 dinner served 

all free!! 
 

St. Ambrose School  
Is currently accepting applications  

for the 2020-2021 SY. 
Please apply at www.sascheverly.org.  
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Cheverly Garden Club  
 

The Garden Club’s Plant Sale scheduled for May 9th 
has been cancelled. Our annual fund raiser held in the 
Town Park pavilion will not be held this year, but the 
club looks forward to a bigger sale next year. Remem-
ber, Mother’s Day (May 10th) is the traditional date 
for planting your summer veggies – tomatoes, pep-
pers, melons, and cucumbers. There is a 90% chance 
there will be no frost after this date. 

The Cheverly Garden Club’s Life-Long Learning 
Grant is still taking applications. If you are interested 
in gardening, flowers, environmental issues, programs 
and workshops to further your education, apply for 
one of our Lifelong Learning Grants. The maximum 
award is $500. You can apply if you are 18 years old 
or older, reside in Cheverly or are a full-time employ-
ee of the Town. Grant applications are available in the 
red folder in the Town Building lobby and also by 
email. December 15th is the annual deadline for appli-
cations. 

For further information, please email Kay Holloway at 
kay_holloway@hotmail.com. 

Garden Club members Harold Belcher and Dave 
Kneipp planted a Japanese Red Maple ‘Autumn 
Moon’ variety at the Cheverly United Methodist 
Church on April 10, 2020. 

This tree will be dedicated as the Cheverly Corona-
virus Memorial Tree for those Cheverly residents who 
have been or will be affected by the Covid-19 virus. 
The dedication ceremony will be scheduled later. 

 

 

 

RECREATION COUNCIL UPDATE 

All upcoming Recreation Council meetings 
are canceled until September. 

In an effort to keep our Town connected 
during this pandemic we are including up-
coming events in this Newsletter.  Please 
note we may need to cancel these events due 
to ongoing changes and updates with 
COVID-19.    

"Please join the Facebook group One 
Cheverly- working to connect a community 
of many cultures, ethnicities, faiths, and 
identities. During Covid-19 the group is 
working to foster a sense of community and 
be a resource for connectedness and infor-
mation. We will get through this together!"  

 

Recreation Council  
SScchhoollaarrsshhiipp  

 

The Cheverly Recreation Council is a proud spon-
sor of the John Dent Wilson Scholarship.  Every 
year we award three $500.00 college scholarships. 

The Scholarship is judged on a point system criteria 
with highest points given to volunteering in Chever-
ly Community activities.    

Below are the new/updated requirements for the 
scholarship.   

The deadline for application submissions is May 31, 
2020.  Please email judydeleon@aol.com for appli-
cation information.   

Must be a full time college freshman in the fall of 
2020 



Cheverly American Legion Post 108 
 

Retired Flag Collection - A collection bin for worn-out US flags is now right next to the Cheverly American 
Legion building. Please feel free to place any worn-out flags into this collection bin and they will be retired 
properly. 
 

Girls State - cancelled for 2020 due to Covid-19 
 

A Salute to Comedy—Tentatively re-scheduled for July - details to follow: Hosted by the Cheverly Amer-
ican Legion Auxiliary, we are raising money to support the Armed Services Arts Partnership (ASAP),  Adults 
only. $25. Doors open at 6pm, show starts at 7pm. For more information on this worthwhile project, vis-
it asapasap.org. 
 

Auxiliary Night at the Legion - Cancelled through May—hopefully back in full swing in June! 
 

National Poppy Day - May 24. The poppy is the official flower of The American Legion family to memori-
alize the soldiers who fought and died during the war. Reach out to the Auxiliary if you'd like us to drop off a 
paper poppy the week before May 24. In exchange, we ask for a donation to support the future of veterans, 
active-duty military personnel and their families with medical and financial needs. Donations not required to 
get a poppy! 
 

Cheverly American Legion Auxiliary Unit 108 Membership ($25/year; Jr. $6.50/year): The ALA is open 
to women veterans and women service members, and to many men and women whose family member is/was 
a veteran or service member. If you are interested in joining or learning about the American Legion Auxiliary, 
email us at cheverlyauxiliary@gmail.com. 

 
 

From the Cheverly Parent  
Resource Center (CPRC)!  

 
 

How to Enjoy the Often Exhausting, Depressing 
Role of Parenthood 
By Alice G. Walton 

 

“Judging from Huggies commercials, Gerber ads, and 
perhaps a select number of oddly giddy parents on the 
playground, there's no more blissful experience than 
becoming a parent. One's days are filled with the 
laughter of little children; the pride of school recitals; 
and the rapture of bake sales, soccer game victories, 
and family vacations. 

However, many research studies – and an awful lot of 
parents if you ask them to be candid – paint another 
picture. While there's certainly a lot of joy involved in 
parenthood, it is not unusual to also feel overwhelmed 
with negative feelings: anxiety, confusion, frustration, 
depression. 

Parenthood also puts a lot of pressure on a parents' 
relationships, which can lead to more stress. 
Take heart. If you're feeling the downside of being a 
parent lately, know that you're not alone. Parents all 

feel the weight of parenthood at some time or another 
– some more than others. Here we'll go over what sci-
entists has to say about the demands of parenthood 
and offer some advice based on research to make the 
less-than-camera-ready moments a little easier.” 
 

Full article available via the QR code below. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Stay in Touch!  
There are lots of ways to stay in touch: follow us on 
Instagram and Facebook, and/or visit our website.   
 

Do you need to reach us?  
 

We’re here for you! Please feel free to reach out to 
any of the Board members if you have questions about 
any of our activities or services.  
 

To reach Memberships, please email cprcmember-
ship@gmail.com  
 

To reach all other Board Members, please email 
cprcpresident@gmail.com. 
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Cheverly American Legion Post 108 
The Cheverly American Legion family is a vibrant and growing group of veterans and family who share an 

interest in supporting veterans, military service members and their families, youth, and our community.  
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THE WOMAN’S CLUB 

 

The Woman’s Club mission is to bring women’s voic-
es together to create connections in service of the 
needs of our diverse community. This month we focus 
on peace and ask everyone in the community to take a 
few moments daily to participate in peaceful activi-
ties.  Please see our 12th Annual Peace Calendar in 
this newsletter for more information.   
 

May is Peace Month 
P E A C E 

Peace feels like a friend comforting you when you are sad. 
Peace is a flower opening and the beauty is shared with 

everyone. 
Peace gives the ocean a color like no other. 
Peace is a song that brightens up your day. 

Chelsea Airola – 4th Grade 
 

Our world has changed over the last couple of months 
and this is a challenging time.   

 Remember to take care of yourself 
 Reach out and express how you feel 
 Find ways to relax like meditation 
 Limit screen time; read a good book 
 Exercise – walk around the block or have a dance-

a-thon inside the house 
 

We need to support each other the best we can. On 
Wednesday, May 6, 20 and 27 @ 9:30 AM members 
of the club call our conference line and share their 
successes and challenges for the week.  Join the con-
versation. 
 

Dial-in number (US): (425) 436-6320 
Access code: 796406# 
 

Our monthly meetings are on Monday, May 11 and 
June 8 @ 7:00 p.m.  Normally they would be held at 
the Conference Room at the Community Center.  

However, due to the COVID-19 virus, the meetings 
will be held virtually.  Call the conference line listed 
above. 
 

The Woman’s Club is recruiting for members/
volunteers to carry forward our vision of a beloved 
community that each year grows more engaged and 
invested in celebrating and centering diversity and 
embracing inclusion.  
 

Join the Woman’s Club to participate in voting on 
club business and in deciding club activities.  Email us 
at the cheverlywomen@gmail.com for more infor-
mation on membership.  
___________________________________________ 

 

Just like most of your in-person activities these days, 
Cheverly Free Fitness Bootcamp remains canceled 
until the Community Center is fully opened to the 
public. But, don't fret! You can still engage with us on 
our Facebook group (search for Cheverly Bootcamp) 
or on our google group: cheverly-fitness-
bootcamp@googlegroups.com. We have hosted some 
remote zoom workouts and post favorite at 
home routines to these groups. We hope to be back to 
in-person workouts in the near future, but our first pri-
ority is the safety and health of our community.  
 

In the meantime, here's one you can try at home: 
For 20 minutes,  repeat the following sequence as 
many times as possible:  
10 push ups (from your toes, knees, or elevated to a 
chair or step) 
15 sit ups or crunches 
20 air squats (bring your hips back and down to at 
least parallel and stand back up) 
 

Post to the Facebook group to let us know if you tried 
it, and how it went!  

Thank you! 
The Woman’s Club sends a great big thank you to 
the police, maintenance, town office staff, elected 
town officials and their families for all their com-

passion and hard work for the residents of our 
town during this difficult time.  

 
Also, thanks to our residents and others who are 
out there daily manning the cash register at the 
grocery store, the truck drivers delivering sup-

plies, the healthcare workers and others not men-
tioned here. 

We appreciate your service. 

In an effort to keep our Town 
connected during this pandemic 
we are including upcoming 
events in this Newsletter.  Please 
note we may need to cancel these 
events due to ongoing changes 
and updates with COVID-19.    
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Mark your calendars for a JUNETEENTH 
CELEBRATION, co-sponsored by the Ward 4 
Civic Association and the African American 
Community Organization (CAACO).  The event date 
has changed to Sunday, November 1, 2020 
out of an abundance of caution concerning COVID 19 
but also to honor the authentic date the slaves were 
freed in Maryland!  There will be a flag raising 
ceremony at Town Park starting at 3 PM.  
Immediately following the flag ceremony, we will 
gather at  Boyd Park to resume the Juneteenth 
celebration activities ending at 7 PM.  
 

The celebration is free and will include dancing, 
singing, drumming, face painting, pouring of a 
libation, African storytelling, food vendors and 

other novel and interesting activities. 
 

What is “Juneteenth” you might ask. It I is a 
celebration of the day (June 19, 1865) that marked the 
end of chattel slavery for some slaves in the United 
States. Even though President Lincoln issued the 
Emancipation Proclamation in 1862, it did not affect 
slave holding states that remained in the Union. The 
official freeing of ALL slaves in Texas took place in 
1865 when a Union general arrived in Galveston, 
Texas and issued General Order No.3. Whereas the 
official freeing of ALL slaves in Maryland took place 
on November 1, 1864. 
 

YOU ARE INVITED TO COME OUT AND 
ENJOY THE CELEBRATION AND BRING 

YOUR FAMILY AND FRIENDS!!!   
NOVEMBER 1, 2020 at 3 p.m. 

 

To pique your interest in this celebration, we have put 
together an exercise to test your knowledge of black 
history and culture by identifying individuals who 
have made and/or are making significant contributions 
to the life of this nation.  Please match up the names 
of the listed individuals with the appropriate 
biography. 
 

BIOGRAPHY #2—I am the 14th Librarian of 

Congress, appointed by the President and with advice 
and consent of the Senate, for a term of 10 years. I am 
the first woman and the first African American to be 
appointed to this position.  My duties include 
overseeing the operations of the U.S. Library of 
Congress and appointing the  U.S. Poet Laureate. I 
hold a Bachelor of Arts degree from Roosevelt 
University and began my career as a library assistant 
in 1973. Later, I received  Master of Arts and PhD 
degrees from the University of Chicago Graduate 
Library School.  During my career, I held positions as 
Professor, Deputy Commissioner and  Chief 
Librarian, and was elected President of the American 
Library Association.  I continually champion the 
cause of civil liberties and freedom of information. 
Awards and honors include: The  Andrew White 
Medal, conferred by Loyola College, the President’s 
Medal, by Johns Hopkins University, the Legacy of 
Library Award, by the Dubois Circle of Baltimore, 
Librarian of the Year, by Journal Magazine (first 
African American to receive the award), member of 
the Boards of Goucher College, Franklin and Eleanor 
Roosevelt Institute and Library, and the Maryland 
Historical Society.   
 

WHAT IS MY NAME? 1)  Maya Angelou,2) Toni 
Morrison, 3) Carla Hayden,4)  Dorothy Height. 
Please circle the correct answer. 
___________________________________________ 

 

Cheverly Community  
Emergency Response Team (CERT)    

The Cheverly CERT (Community Emergency 
Response Team) is providing assistance to various 
community organizations in response to COVID-
19, and helping coordinate resources needed in the 
Town of Cheverly. We will continue to share 
pertinent information from the State of Maryland, 
Prince George's County, and Cheverly town 
groups through various internet platforms based in 
Cheverly. 
 

State of Maryland:  
If you need Maryland-specific information regarding COVID
-19, case counts, public health resources, and other health-
related information, visit https://coronavirus.maryland.gov/  
or https://governor.maryland.gov/coronavirus/. 
 

Senior Call Check: 
Maryland seniors can register with this program 
through the Maryland Department of Aging at 866-
502-4325, or register online at https://
aging.maryland.gov/Pages/senior-call-check.aspx. 
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Prince George’s County:  
Coronavirus Hotline: 
If you have any questions or concerns, please call 
the Prince George’s County Health Department  
Coronavirus hotline at301-883-6627 between  
8:00am and 8:00pm to receive updated information 
about coronavirus.  
 

Food Assistance:  
Those who are in need of emergency food should 
visitcapitalareafoodbank.org for specific locations of 
Pop-Up Pantries. For other inquiries, please email 
hungerlifeline@capitalareafoodbank.org or call 202-
644-9807. 
 

Cheverly:  
Food Pantry: 
Call Help-By-Phone at 301-699-9009 to receive food 
from the Cheverly United Methodist Church. Let them 
know you want to receive your food from Cheverly.  
 

Connect Cheverly:  
If you are an at-risk individual choosing to self-isolate 
and could use support due to COVID-19, Connect 
Cheverly offers phone support, grocery/supply 
delivery, technology advice, and social connection. 
Please contact them at 301-531-4571,   
connectcheverly@gmail.com, or visit their website 
at www.connectcheverly.com. 
 

Elder Watch Program (Cheverly Police Department): 
Until further notice, the current Elder Watch protocol 
has been suspended. The new protocol will require  
Cheverly police officers to call residents directly.  
Failure to reach the individual by phone will prompt 
the officer to call the resident’s emergency contact. If 
you have any questions about this program, call the 
Cheverly Police Department at 301-341-1055. 
 

For any Cheverly CERT questions please contact us at 
chvcert@gmail.com or 240-303-2447. 

Are you looking for a way to support 
your Cheverly neighbors who need to 
stay at home (self-isolate) in response 
to COVID-19?  
 
 

Our community is pretty extraordinary in the way we 
come together to serve and support one another, and 
we can meet the challenges of COVID-19 better 
together. 
 

Current information from the CDC cautions that older 
adults and people who have severe chronic medical 
conditions (like lung, heart, or kidney disease) are at 
higher risk for serious coronavirus illness. The CDC 
advises such individuals to take actions to reduce their 
risk of exposure, including staying home as much as 
possible and reaching out for support. 
 

Cheverly community groups and individual volunteers 
are coming together to organize efforts to support at-
risk individuals seeking to stay at home by offering: 
 

 1. phone support,  
 2. grocery/supply delivery,  
 3. technology advice,  
 4. and social connection.  
 

Please reach out if you could use support, are open to 
planning and volunteering, or would like to donate 
non-perishables or funds!  
 

Here in Cheverly, this is what community does for 
each other.  

www.connectcheverly.com 
connectcheverly@gmail.com 
301-531-4571 

Cheverly CERT  
The Mission of Cheverly CERT is to provide 
critical support to the Town of Cheverly and 
assistance to residents during an emergency. 
To accomplish this mission, Cheverly CERT 
has three areas of focus: 1. Providing our 
members with ongoing training in disaster re-
sponse, emergency preparedness, leadership, 
and organizational skills. 2. Educating resi-
dents in Cheverly emergency preparedness. 3. 
Supporting the Cheverly Police Department 
and related emergency services in the event of 
a disaster. 

In an effort to keep our 
Town connected during 
this pandemic we are in-
cluding upcoming events in 
this Newsletter.  Please 
note we may need to cancel 
these events due to ongoing 
changes and updates with 
COVID-19.    
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CHEVERLY WEBSITE   www.cheverly-md.gov 
 
You can easily contact the Mayor & Council through their 
town email accounts. There are also links at the Mayor & 
Council pages of the website. 

Mayor@cheverly-md.gov 
CMWard1@cheverly-md.gov 
CMWard2@cheverly-md.gov 
CMWard3@cheverly-md.gov 
CMWard4@cheverly-md.gov 
CMWard5@cheverly-md.gov 
CMWard6@cheverly-md.gov 
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The Town of Cheverly does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, disability, or sexual orientation..  
If you are a person with a disability (vision,hearing,or speech impairment) & wish to participate in Town activities or programs, 
please contact the Town Office at 301-773-8360, or the Maryland Relay System at   1-800-735-2258. 

Meetings & Events 
GOVERNMENT EVENT SCHEDULE 
 

Thurs May 14, 2020  8:00 p.m.         Town Meeting 
Thurs May 28, 2020 7:30 p.m.   Worksession 
 

Thurs June 11, 2020  8:00 p.m.         Town Meeting 
Thurs June 25, 2020 7:30 p.m.   Worksession 
 

COMMUNITY EVENT SCHEDULE 
 

 Monday, May 4, 2020  Cheverly Green Infrastructure            
 7:30 p.m.    Committee - Large  Conf. Rm 

 

 Wed., May 6, 2020  Women’s Club  
 9:30 a.m.  Members Call 
 

 Monday, May 11, 2020  Women's Club  
 7:00 p.m.   Virtual Meeting 
 

 Saturday, May 16, 2020 Cheverly Day Canceled 
 

 Wed., May 20, 2020  Women’s Club  
 9:30 a.m.  Members Call 
 

 Wed., May 27, 2020  Women’s Club  
 9:30 a.m.  Members Call 
 

 Sunday, May  31, 2020 Recreation Council  
    Scholarship Deadline 
 

 Wed., June 3, 2020  Ethics Commission                       
 6:00 p.m. 

 

 Wed., June 22-23,  2020 Cheverly United  
 6:00 p.m.  Vacation Bible School                       

 

Mayor:  Laila Riazi     202-258-6167 
Ward 1:  Eric Radloff    703-505-8802 
Ward 2:  Micah Watson    240-603-9366 
Ward 3:  Nicole Bryner    301-892-6384 
Ward 4:  Kayce Simmons Munyeneh 240-478-4077 
Ward 5:  Jenny Garcia   240-604-1081 
Ward 6:  Amy Fry    301-678-3796 

 
Town Administrator: Dylan Galloway 301-773-8360 
Public Works Director: Steve Brayman 301-773-2666 

   Police Chief:           Jarod Towers    301-341-1055 
 

Town Offices Hours                                   M-F, 9AM-5PM 
Town Hall    301-773-8360 
Police Headquarters Hours    M-F, 7AM-7PM Sat, 8AM-4PM 
Police Headquarters    301-341-1055 
Code Compliance      240-770-7647 
Photo Enforcement   240-770-7641 
Public Works Hours        M-F, 7:30AM-4PM     
Public Works     301-773-2666 

   Maryland Relay       711 
FAX       301-773-0173 
Police Dispatch (Non-Emergency)   301-352-1200 

   Website: www.cheverly-md.gov  
   Email “Contact The Town” button on the Website  


